
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 31 AUGUST 2006


COS.94/06
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT FOR CUMBRIA – POSITION STATEMENT 

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services (Mr Egan) presented report LDS.55/06 summarising the current position in respect of the evolution of the draft Local Area Agreement for Cumbria, of which the City Council would be a part.  In addition, he presented a more concise summary and update of some of the various targets to be met under the Local Area Agreement.  This document included further information on the Healthy Communities and Older People, Economic Development and Enterprise and Safer and Stronger Communities “Blocks”,  setting out the up to date position in respect of the various targets under each of these blocks.  He was not at this stage able to provide any further information on the Children and Young People blocks.  

Mr Egan then introduced Mr Ned Kemp, the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership Manager.

Mr Egan explained that the basis of Local Area Agreements is that relevant stakeholders will identify a range of broad outcomes and objectives for Cumbria and then the various partner and stakeholder organisations in the County will align their activities to meet the agreed objectives set out in the Agreement.  

The Agreement would be signed off between the County Council (leading on behalf of the stakeholders) and Government Office Northwest.  Local Area Agreements are intended to be a new way of working, aimed at improving the effectiveness and efficiency of Local Authorities and their partners so as to provide seamless services to people in the locality concerned through a jointly agreed strategy.  

The Local Area Agreement for Cumbria would cover thematic “blocks” as follows:

· Safer and Stronger Communities.

· Children and Young People.

· Healthy Communities and Older People.

· Economic Development.

· A cross cutting block currently called Liveability – this block may not be included in the final version but was included in the draft.

Mr Egan then set out the timetable for the development of the Local Area Agreement.

In relation to targets Mr Egan advised that there would be mandatory targets and also “stretch” targets which could qualify for performance reward grants where extra money would be awarded for extra performance over and above the base level.  At this stage it was not clear how this funding would be awarded and allocated via the County Council.  

The programme for production of the Local Area Agreement was working towards the County Council signing it off by early January and ministerial approval being given by early February 2007.

Mr Ned Kemp, the Local Strategic Partnership Manager then added that Cumbria County Council had arranged an event on 20 September 2006 to bring all Members up to date with the production of the draft Local Area Agreement.  Members should have received invitations to this event.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Members commented that the report was very helpful in setting out the position with regard to the Local Area Agreement in a comprehensive and understandable way.

(b)
Members were concerned at the lack of input that they had to the process.

(c)
Members were concerned that information in relation to the targets on the Children and Young People block was not yet available.

Mr Egan responded that this was also a concern to Officers and Mr Kemp advised that he been in touch with the County Council Officers regarding this.  These concerns were also shared with other district Local Strategic Partnerships.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that although it was not his Portfolio area, he shared this Committee’s concerns.  Mr Egan commented that the mandatory targets with the Children and Young People block had been set but the information on the stretch targets was not available.

(d)
Stretch targets had been developed from existing targets and were building on what had been achieved in the past.  Mr Kemp then outlined for Members one of the stretch targets on reducing the problems of smoking across Cumbria.  He illustrated how the identified need in Carlisle manifests itself through the priority group then this goes through to the County Council as a stretch target.  

In response to a Member’s question about what constituted a “spearhead” area,  Mr Kemp advised that this term was used in relation to Health Care.

(e)
Clarification was sought on funding for stretch targets.  Mr Kemp responded that there would be reward funding for achieving stretch targets.  However there would also be pump priming funding which would be a single non-returnable allocation given to the County Council, as the lead agency,  to get actions relating to the achievement of stretch targets started.  It was anticipated that the pump priming funding would be in the region of £750,000 plus £1 per head of population in Cumbria.

Members and Officers recognised that there would be difficulties in allocating reward funding and it would be difficult to determine the contributions individual authorities and agencies had made to the achievement of stretch targets and therefore allocate funding.  Mr Egan commented that the allocation of stretch target reward funding is still to be worked out.

(f)
The need to find ways of carrying out meaningful monitoring and scrutiny in relation to the Local Area Agreement was emphasised.  Members emphasised concerns that they had expressed in the past regarding the monitoring, scrutiny and accountability of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.  At a Cumbria-wide level there was a scrutiny process for the Cumbria Local Strategic Partnership and Councillor Styth had been appointed as the Council’s representative on that body.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance (Mr McNichol) commented that partnership working was becoming a way of life in the public sector and suggested that it may beneficial to look at how other local authorities have dealt with this matter. Ms Curr commented that Officers were making links with Officers from Chester which had a high performing partnership.  Dr Gooding added that in relation to the Local Strategic Partnership there would be two scrutiny responsibilities, namely:

· Scrutinising the City Council’s contribution to the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP).

· Scrutinising the effectiveness of the LSP overall

Dr Gooding commented that pump priming and reward funding attached to Local Area Agreements were important, but were not as significant in amounts as the money being brought in by partner agencies.

Targets set would be at a detailed level and Officers and Members would need to ensure that the Council’s Community Strategy addresses the wider issues and aspirations for Carlisle.

(g)
There was concern that there does not appear to be any room within the timetable for public involvement and consultation.  Members expressed the hope that there would be more public involvement in and consultation on the Council’s community plan.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee welcomed the opportunity to consider the Local Area Agreement and noted the timetable for the Agreement.

(2) The Committee feels that it is difficult to undertake detailed scrutiny of the Local Area Agreement as it is incomplete at this stage.  The Committee wishes to have an opportunity to scrutinise the final version of the document and between now and then should take all opportunities to be involved in meaningful scrutiny.

(3) The Committee states that there should be an examination of ways to provide proper overview and scrutiny of the Local Strategic Partnership and also on the development of the Community Plan.







